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December 16th, 2016 Weekly Hotline 
 

Weekly Market Update 
 

In an up and down week for equity prices, bond yields in the U.S. rose as the Federal Reserve lifted 
interest rates for the second time in 10 years. Both the S&P 500 Index and Nasdaq Composite slipped 
0.1% while the Dow Jones Industrial Average edged 0.4% higher. The Russell 2000 Index of small-cap 
stocks fell 1.7%. Meanwhile, a proxy for developed international markets, the iShares MSCI EAFE 
exchange-traded fund, lost roughly 1.0% and a proxy for emerging markets, the iShares MSCI 
Emerging Markets exchange-traded fund, declined 2.8% on the week.  

U.S. Treasury yields continued their upward momentum this week with the yield on the 10-year U.S. 
Treasury adding 14 basis points to 2.60%, its highest level since September 2014. The 2-year U.S. 
Treasury yield jumped 13 basis points to 1.26%, its highest level since August 2009. Oil prices gained 
1.1%, gold finished 2.2% lower and the S&P GSCI, which measures the returns on a basket of 
commodities, added 0.4%.  

Early in the week, some upbeat economic data out of the U.S. and China, plus easing concerns 
over Italy’s banking system helped propel U.S. markets to new all-time highs. On Wednesday, we saw 
markets turn lower with U.S. bond yields and the U.S. dollar jumping higher following hints that the U.S. 
Federal Reserve could raise rates at a faster pace than expected in the coming year. At its monetary 
policy meeting that concluded on Wednesday, the Fed raised its benchmark interest rate by one 
quarter percentage point (0.25%), bringing it to a range of 0.50-0.75%, as expected. However, in the 
Fed’s quarterly forecast update, the median forecast for the federal funds rate through the end of 2017 
rose to 1.4%, implying three rate hikes next year versus two in the Fed’s previous forecast. Fed 
Chairperson Janet Yellen somewhat downplayed the higher forecast, but market participants largely 
interpreted the Fed as having a slightly more hawkish tilt. U.S. bond yields and the dollar continued to 
drift higher Thursday into Friday while stock prices finished little changed.   

In a busy week of economic releases, inflation at the production level rose more than expected in 
November, a sign that inflationary pressures are building. Consumer prices rose modestly during 
November, as expected, as gasoline prices rose. While the level of inflation has been rising, it remains 
relatively modest. A couple of regional manufacturing gauges improved more than expected, indicating 
strengthening manufacturing activity in parts of the country. On a broader scale, industrial production 
fell the most in eight months, suggesting overall economic activity lost a little momentum in November.  
Elsewhere, retail sales figures for November disappointed with only a slight gain while a few different 
measures of business confidence improved. The pace of housing starts slowed sharply in November 
while permits were modestly lower. Both measures have proven volatile over the last couple of months 
but the overall trend remained positive. With interest rates on the rise, we could see further slowing. 
Next week, more housing data is due to be released. The third estimate of U.S. economic growth for 
the third quarter is also scheduled, as is durable goods orders, personal income and spending and the 
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University of Michigan’s final sentiment reading for December. Outside of the U.S., the Bank of Japan 
will have its monetary policy meeting.  

U.S. equity markets continue to hover near all-time highs. U.S. Treasury yields have hit their 
highest levels in years while the U.S. dollar is at a 14-year high versus most major currencies. Stocks 
and the U.S. dollar continue to benefit from signs economic growth is improving while the move higher 
in interest rates largely reflects faster growth expectations and a more hawkish tone from the Fed as 
inflation expectations remain largely contained. Some measures of market sentiment are elevated amid 
rising optimism that tax cuts, infrastructure spending and less regulation could help the U.S. economy 
finally reach escape velocity after several years of sluggish uneven growth. We feel there is reason to 
be somewhat cautious as it is too early to know how a Trump Administration and Republican Congress 
will govern. In addition, it will likely take time for any new policies to have an impact on the economy. 
Nevertheless, we think there are reasons to favor risk assets despite elevated valuations across many 
asset classes.  

The economy is in good shape in our view as the consumer remains healthy and we are seeing 
some signs of rising business activity. The earnings picture is improving and could get better with faster 
economic growth, which could in turn help bring valuations down to more attractive levels assuming the 
market does not get too far ahead of itself. We think there is a low risk of a recession unfolding over the 
next several months and barring a political or geopolitical shock, the economy should continue to grow 
at a modest pace with inflation picking up only moderately. This should help keep the Fed on a more 
gradual pace of interest rate hikes. We believe two hikes in 2017 is the more likely scenario. But the 
uncertain pace of rate hikes remains a potential source of volatility for financial markets in our view, as 
does the political uncertainty stemming from Europe. With valuations still somewhat elevated, any 
missteps around corporate earnings could serve to trip up equity markets and create volatility. Overall, 
we continue to prefer stocks over bonds and corporate credit over government debt.   

Regardless of the market’s near-term direction, it is important to remember that setting the 
appropriate strategic asset allocation for your circumstances and risk preferences are important steps 
to executing your financial plan. If you would like to discuss your asset allocation, time horizon, or risk 
tolerance please contact us at 303-470-1209 and we would be happy to address your concerns. We 
are here to assist you, your friends, family or in any way we can.  

Disclosures: 

• Kummer Financial Strategies, Inc. is an independently registered investment advisor. 

• Investors should be aware of risk when investing, including potential loss of principal. 

• Past performance is not a guarantee of future results.  Rebalancing, asset allocation or 
alternative strategies may or may not produce positive results. Thank you. 
 

1  Performance, economic, and market statistics were provided by Yahoo Finance and Ned Davis Research. 


